BREADALBANE DEER MANAGEMENT GROUP

MINUTES DRAFT
Autumn Meeting 
Friday 28th October  2016
at 2.00pm
at The Molteno Hall
Welcome
Present were: 
Alan Cory-Wright (Auchessan,Chair), Richard Barclay (Innerhadden, vice-Chair), Morven Frost (Boreland, vice Chair) Iain Hope(SNH), Emma Paterson & George Coyne(Auchlyne), Robert Dalglish (Innerwick), Steven Macdonald & John Sinclair (Meggernie/ Lochs), Niall Robertson (Crossmount), Calum Gillies & Jeremy Robinson (Dalchosnie/ Kynachan), Iain Wotherspoon (Glen Lyon Estate), Andrew Warwick (NTS), Grant Russell & Jimmy Barrie (Glenlochay Estate), Tim Fison (HPCLT), Kevin Grant & Alastair Riddell (North Chesthill),Lochy & Debbie Porter, Graeme Anderson (Kiltyrie), Hamish Rae (South Chesthill), Victor Clements (Secretary)
Apologies
Davie Pirie (Innerwick), David Brown (Innischoarach), Tom Turnbull (ADMG) Duncan Richardson & Lord Pearson (Coire Carie), Nicola Colquhoun (LLTNPA & Auchlyne Estate), John Holland (SRUC), Liz Auty (JMT), Robert La Terriere (Crossmount), Colin Buchan (Garth), Ian Dingwall (Auchlyne), Ally MacNaughton (Glenlyon Estate), Adam Jamieson (Meggernie/ Lochs), Donnie Broad (Glen Lochay Estate), Robert Curtis (Ruskich).
Minutes of previous meeting
The minutes of the spring meeting were taken as read, proposed by Alastair Riddell and seconded by Iain Wotherspoon. Lochy Porter asked that his apologies be added to the record of the meeting. The minutes of the additional spring meeting in May where also taken as read, proposed by Emma Paterson, and seconded by Alastair Riddell.
Matters Arising
Spring Meeting
The Group did meet in May, see separate minutes.

Recruitment counts took place covering over 1500 hinds, which was very good.

North Chesthill now had a new radio system, shared with Innerwick, and linking in with the fox hunting network.
SRUC had held a deer research meeting in Crianlarich on 27th April which was well attended. A follow-up meeting to discuss findings is being held in Battleby on 23rd November at which BDMG will be represented.
BDMG had written in objection to the woodland creation scheme proposed at Morenish on Loch Tay side, on the basis that much of it was to be unfenced and that this appeared to us to be too high a risk, both to the proposed woodland, and the local deer population which would need to be culled to protect it. Boreland Estate, NTS and Killin Community Council had also expressed concern.

May Meeting

Invermearnan Estate had been approached about joining BDMG, but they felt they would like to take some time to understand the wider situation before giving any commitment to this.

The Group were assessed at a meeting in Kinloch Rannoch on 9th June, and that appeared to work very well.
Financial Report
The Groups bank balance was £7,597.85, with £1000 in expenses due before year end, and £1000 of grant outstanding from SNH for the DMP. All subscriptions have been received.
Subscriptions, based on stag culls, are likely to be reduced for next year, so it will be important to consider subscription rates in the spring via a budget as the ADMG levy is on a 5-year average and will not fall so quickly. However, the current bank balance does provide us with a significant buffer at present.
Health & Safety
No incidents were reported.

Stag season report
Meggernie/ Lochs did not have many stags, but a good rut. Hind nos were OK, but stag numbers definitely down.
North Chesthill had a good season, and a good rut.

South Chesthill struggled to start with, but winds were favourable, stag nos picked up and they achieved their targets. Not many hinds around.

Roros achieved their target, and could have go some more.

NTS only shot a small number of stags on lower ground, on just a few outings. There were not many stags around.

Dalchosnie/ Kynachan did not have many stags, although the rut itself was good.

Innerwick stag cull was slightly down on target, but the rut was good.

Cashlie had plenty of stags, but very few hinds.

Glenlyon had a lack of stags, and were slightly under target. Hind nos were fine.

Glen Lochay had a big reduction in their target for stags. Hind nos were OK.A lot of younger animals around. There was no access disturbance this season, and HTTSH was working well with plenty of communications.

Auchlyne had quite a lot of stags, but very few hinds. No access disturbance.

Innerhadden had a very good season, with a good rut, and deer in good condition and plenty of them. Not much access pressure this season.

Auchessan only shot a small no of animals, much less than usual. They had a lot of hinds due to wind conditions. They had a lot of walkers this season, with a lot of communications via HTTSH.

Boreland did not have the numbers of stags, and middle aged animals did not appear to be there. However, numbers picked up towards end of period. No significant pressure from walkers this year.
A full account of numbers has been circulated to members and SNH for information.

Deer Management Plan
Counting
It was agreed that from spring 2017 onwards, that BDMG would look to undertake foot counting again every two years. Details of recommended counting routes would be sought from SNH. In the past, the required time allocation has been estimated at 120 man days, which would mean about 3 days per employee across the group, every two years. The Chair and vice Chairs would lead within their own sub- areas, with Steven macDonald leading within the NW sub area.

Going forwards, options will be pursued for periodic checking of footcount information , either by helicopter counts, or by drones, the technology for which is now advancing very rapidly.

Habitat monitoring

The group currently had good information regarding habitat on the designated sites via the Section 7 funded HIA monitoring, but had no information for habitats outwith these sites.

The Chair would be approaching a number of consultants to advise on a suitable strategy going forwards. BDMG would also ask SNH if funding to cover the designated sites monitoring could be obtained. There was a reluctance within the Group to fund this aspect of monitoring.
It was noted that the ECAF scheme was as yet poorly defined and not yet open to applicants this year, and was deemed to be high risk going forwards. It could therefore not be recommended that BDMG pursue public funding to help with habitat work this year, unless clarification could be given very quickly.

LLTNPA had been rying to forward a scheme that would have co-ordinated habitat monitoring for us in at least part of the BDMG area, but they too were frustrated in their attempts to seek clarification.

2016-17 Hind cull

A suggested hind programme similar to last year will be circulated shortly for comment, taking in to account actual culls in 2015-16 and the recruitment counting carried out in May 2016. The broad thrust of the population models is to allow hind nos to consolidate a bit in the South and NW sub- areas, to retain the current population in the Middle Group, and to reduce slightly the population in the NE sub Group.
An agreed winter programme will be confirmed by the end of November, but all members should look to their 2015-16 cull as a guide for now.

We will look to confirm 2017 stag culls on the same time frame, taking in to account recruitment and the 2016 cull.

Signing off plan

The above actions will allow us to complete the DMP document by early December, at which time it can be signed off by the Group. SNH confirm that they are not “signing off” plans as such, it is up to the Group to do this, and it was the view of the meeting that we should now move to that position as quickly as possible.
Wider Deer Management Issues

SNH Update
A review of Out of Season authorizations (OOS) has taken place over the last year or so, with a preliminary report now available for comment at: http://www.snh.gov.uk/protecting-scotlands-nature/species-licensing/deer/statutory-returns/
The SNH Deer Review report will be forwarded to the Minister early next week.

SRUC would be hosting a seminar on 23rd November summarizing their project to look at deer research requirements in Scotland. Members of BDMG have been invited.

ADMG Comment

All 44 X DMG areas in Scotland where currently going through the management planning exercise and being assessed. Most plans are now n place, and assessments all complete. All DMG areas are urged to continue with the progress that has been made, and to deliver on the actions in their plans.

Members were reminded about the importance of Chronic Wasting Disease (CWD), which had now been found in 5 deer in Norway. The BDS had provided good guidance, and were being very pro-active on this. A link to information provided by them was circulated after the meeting.

A working group has been set up to look in to issues relating to the 2015 e-coli incident which involved deer for the first time. Early recommendations are that no gut shot deer should be entering the food chain, and it was also recommended that deer are NOT washed out, as this makes it more difficult for the processor to check for possible contamination. A video of good larder practice is also being prepared by the industry group.
Next meeting
The spring meeting would take place on Friday 21st April, 2pm at Molteno Hall.

AOCB
Group members were asked to sign a book that BDMG will be giving to Judy Stroyan in appreciation of all the work that Judge Stroyan did for deer management in this area.

There was discussion about 2 X agricultural properties where deer were thought to have been culled out of season. SNH informed the meeting that out of season culling could take place under general authorization, but that any night shooting always had to be authorized specifically and neighbours notified. Efforts would be made to get these 2 X properties to report culls to BDMG.
The Barracks have been sold, with forest management being co-ordinated by Fountain Forestry. The owners are not known. A Forest Design plan had been recently circulated. It looks like extensive felling and restocking will be occurring going forwards, and deer management will become proportionately more important. The brracks has been one of the bigger management units within BDMG, and accounts for a significant number of deer, at least some of which will be getting in from the outside.

The Mountaineering Council of Scotland (MCoS) had been in contact re access at North Chesthill and the text provided in our DMP. A change to the wording will be made.

A DMQ1 course is being held at Glenstrae 9-11 December. Some BDMG members are attending, but it is believed that the course is now fully booked.

It was reported that Ruskich would be looking at extensive felling in their plantation in the next few years, but details are not yet known to BDMG.
